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daughter, Cora; and her parents, David 
and Luanne. 

f 

REMEMBERING HAROLD JOHN 
SHIMER 

Ms. CANTWELL. Mr. President, 
today marks the 75th anniversary of 
the Japanese attack on Pearl Harbor. 
It was during that fateful event that 
more than 2,400 American lives were 
lost and another 1,100 were wounded. 
While that day took a tragic toll, he-
roes were made of those who rushed to 
action. I wish to honor the life and 
memory of one such Pearl Harbor hero 
who went on to serve his country for an 
additional 20 years after that day. That 
man is Harold John Shimer, who 
passed away on October 30, 2016, at the 
age of 97 in Anacortes, WA. 

Mr. Shimer was born on February 12, 
1919, in Wurstboro, NY, the son of Har-
old and Irma Shimer. He attended 
schools in Wurstboro and Middleton, 
NY, and enjoyed working with his fa-
ther on their 640-acre dairy farm. After 
graduating high school, Mr. Shimer 
joined the U.S. Navy. 

Mr. Shimer had begun his naval ca-
reer as a storekeeper third class aboard 
the newly commissioned USS Helena, 
where the ship’s first assignment was 
as neutrality patrol in South America, 
protecting Uruguay and Argentina 
prior to the United States’ entrance 
into World War II. Mr. Shimer had the 
very unique and rare account of watch-
ing the famous German Graf Spee war-
ship and its captain, which had sunk 
nine merchant ships, scuttle itself 
after being pursued by English war-
ships. 

The USS Helena was assigned to the 
Pacific, where it was at Pearl Harbor 
on December 7, 1941. It was hit by a 
Japanese torpedo and lost 23 men. Mr. 
Shimer and the other surviving crew-
members immediately fired back 
against the attackers. He passed am-
munition for the new guns that had 
just been installed that summer. He re-
called, ‘‘In a superhuman effort we 
emptied the ammunition locker in less 
than two hours.’’ Mr. Shimer and his 
team were credited with saving the 
USS Pennsylvania, the flagship of the 
fleet in a drydock just forward of the 
Helena. Following repairs, the Helena 
went on to win fame for sinking a num-
ber of Japanese ships before being sunk 
herself by a submarine in 1943. 

Mr. Shimer returned to the States 
before being reassigned to establish a 
submarine depot in Fremantle, Aus-
tralia, and was promoted to chief war-
rant officer. In 1947, he was assigned to 
the Bureau of Naval Personnel in 
Washington, DC, then to Japan Naval 
Supply Depot, Yokosuka, Japan, and 
finally Naval Depot, Seattle, WA. Mr. 
Shimer had served aboard the USS 
Philippine Sea, USS Mount McKinley, 
and USS Constellation. He retired from 
Naval Station Seattle in June 1961, 
after 22 years of patriotic service to his 
country. 

Mr. Shimer’s great pleasure was golf-
ing with all his friends in the Similk 

Men’s Golf Club, and he was an active 
member of Pearl Harbor Survivors, life 
member of VFW and American Legion, 
and member of the Anacortes Elks 
Lodge. 

Mr. Shimer is survived by his wife, 
Carolyn; daughters Patricia Arm-
strong, Terrie Hughes, and step-daugh-
ter Brenda Eissenstat; grandchildren 
Toni Gill and Clayton Hughes and step- 
grandsons Ethan and Daniel 
Eissenstat; great-grandchildren Mitch-
ell, Jamie, and Katelin Gill and Hayley 
and Brynn Hughes; step-sister Gale 
Angelostro; sister-in-law Blanche 
Shimer; and numerous nieces and neph-
ews. 

Please join me in extending our 
warmest gratitude to Mr. Shimer and 
his family for the years of dedicated 
service to his country and for being an 
upstanding and active member of the 
Anacortes community. His stories, 
which were described as no less than 
‘‘amazing’’, will be missed, but they 
will also live on in the memories of 
family and friends that knew him well. 

f 

REMEMBERING LEROY MAZELL 
SMITH 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Mr. President, today 
I wish to honor Leroy Mazell Smith, an 
aviation mechanic from Fordyce, AR, 
who was part of the illustrious 
Tuskegee Airmen and served his coun-
try with honor and distinction. 

Born in 1927, Smith loved to tell the 
story of his birth with wry humor and 
fondness. A midwife helped his mother 
deliver him while on a bridge where 
some had taken refuge from the great 
Mississippi River flood of that year. 
They remained there for 4 days before 
his birth was documented. The result 
was that his birth certificate indicated 
a different date of birth, 4 days after 
his actual birthday. 

From that unusual beginning, he 
went on to lead a remarkable life. He 
credited his Baptist grandfather with 
having a large influence on him grow-
ing up, including teaching him the 
value of hard work. He graduated from 
high school at age 16 and took preflight 
aeronautical classes. After graduation, 
Smith joined the U.S. Army Air Corps 
and became a mechanic. 

He completed basic training in Texas 
and was stationed at Chanute Field in 
Illinois. Later, during World War II, he 
was sent to Europe where he was as-
signed to the Tuskegee Airmen Red 
Tail squadron. He remembered being 
scared during his time in theater but 
always relayed his sense of pride in the 
work he did and the fact that the 
Tuskegee unit never lost a bomber. 

Smith also helped break social and 
racial barriers in the military. As part 
of the group of African Americans who 
served in the Armed Forces in the mid- 
20th century, he was among many serv-
icemembers who confronted segrega-
tion within the barracks and beyond. 
Even so, he recalled his time in the 
Army Air Corps as ‘‘one of his best 
memories.’’ 

Leroy Smith honorably served with 
the U.S. Army Air Corps and the U.S. 
Air Force for more than 25 years, in-
cluding further combat tours in Korea 
and Vietnam. He retired in 1968 as a 
master sergeant. 

Leroy Mazell Smith passed away on 
December 1, 2016. He will be laid to rest 
on December 9, wearing an Air Force 
uniform complete with the medals he 
earned during his service, a recent re-
quest that the nonprofit veterans’ sup-
port group Team Red, White and Blue 
helped fulfill. 

Smith is an American hero whose ad-
mirable service is recognized and ap-
preciated by all Arkansans. I extend 
my sincere condolences to his family 
and friends, and I hope that they take 
comfort in the wonderful legacy that 
he leaves behind. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JOE AND LOUISE 
HEAD 

Mr. PORTMAN. Mr. President, today 
I wish to recognize Joe and Louise 
Head, recipients of the Greater Cin-
cinnati Foundation’s 2016 Jacob E. 
Davis Volunteer Leadership Award, 
which is presented annually to honor 
citizens who have made significant 
contributions to the greater Cincinnati 
community. 

Recognized for their generosity as 
philanthropic and civic leaders, Joe 
and Louise have volunteered their 
time, talents, and treasure to countless 
community endeavors to make the 
greater Cincinnati community a better 
place to live. 

They have both been very active vol-
unteers to many local organizations in-
cluding Xavier University, Seven Hills 
School, the Metropolitan Growth Alli-
ance, and the Cincinnati Nature Cen-
ter. Joe and Louise have also provided 
significant leadership by serving as 
trustees and board members to many 
civic and charitable organizations. 
Louise is a former governing board 
chair of the Greater Cincinnati Foun-
dation, and Joe is a former chair of the 
Christ Hospital Health Network board 
of directors. No couple is more commu-
nity-minded, and the people of greater 
Cincinnati have been the beneficiaries. 

I would like to congratulate Joe and 
Louise Head on this award. 

f 

NASHVILLE FIRE DEPARTMENT’S 
CENTENNIAL 

Mr. BURR. Mr. President, today I 
wish to recognize the Nashville Fire 
Department in North Carolina. On De-
cember 17, 2016, the men and women of 
the department will celebrate their 
100th anniversary. 

The Nashville Fire Department has a 
tremendous history of dedicated serv-
ice to its community. On December 17, 
1916, it was outfitted with their first 
hose and reel to replace the previous 
bucket brigades. As the oldest fire de-
partment in Nash County, NC, its vol-
unteers and employees continue, to 
this day, risking their lives to protect 

VerDate Sep 11 2014 07:33 Dec 08, 2016 Jkt 069060 PO 00000 Frm 00073 Fmt 4624 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\A07DE6.039 S07DEPT1S
S

pe
nc

er
 o

n 
D

S
K

4S
P

T
V

N
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 S

E
N

A
T

E



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — SENATES6838 December 7, 2016 
the welfare of their citizens. I am so 
proud of their dedication to keeping us 
safe in the Tar Heel State. 

The mission of the Nashville Fire De-
partment is to ‘‘protect lives, property, 
and the environment by providing 
skillful and cost effective fire and life 
safety services.’’ The Nashville Fire 
Department goes above and beyond ac-
complishing this by answering approxi-
mately 1,700 calls for service yearly for 
either fire protection, EMS response, 
or vehicle extrication. Additionally, 
this department specializes in trench 
rescue—one of the most challenging 
rescue events that emergency respond-
ers can face. 

I salute the brave men and women of 
the Nashville Fire Department for 100 
years of protective service to the peo-
ple of Nashville, NC. Through their ef-
forts, they make their community a 
better, safer place. 

f 

ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

RECOGNIZING THE CITY OF SANTA 
BARBARA 

∑ Mrs. BOXER. Mr. President, I ask my 
colleagues to join me in recognizing 
the tremendous accomplishments of 
the city of Santa Barbara, a commu-
nity that has pioneered efforts in sus-
tainability and environmental preser-
vation for many years. 

For over four decades, the city of 
Santa Barbara has been a leader in pro-
tecting and enhancing the local envi-
ronment. In 1969, a devastating oil spill 
released an estimated 80,000 to 100,000 
barrels of oil into the Santa Barbara 
Channel, resulting in public outcry 
over the significant damage to the 
ocean waters and wildlife. Local resi-
dents and civic leaders immediately 
began advocating for environmental re-
forms, and a few months later, Con-
gress passed the National Environ-
mental Policy Act, one of the first laws 
to establish a national framework for 
protecting our environment. Soon 
after, the California Coastal Commis-
sion was created in 1972 as an inde-
pendent State agency committed to 
preserving California’s beautiful coast-
line. 

As the Santa Barbara community 
grew and the effects of global climate 
change became more apparent, local 
leaders developed innovative initia-
tives to reduce waste, decrease emis-
sions, and conserve natural resources. 
Specifically, the city imposed 
stormwater requirements for develop-
ment projects to prevent runoff and 
implemented a shared-use vehicle pro-
gram to reduce fuel costs and the num-
ber of vehicles in the city’s fleet. These 
efforts helped cut water consumption 
by 15 to 20 percent and reduce emis-
sions by 10 percent, respectively. Next 
year, Santa Barbara will begin using a 
state-of-the-art water desalination fa-
cility that will reduce electrical de-
mand and environmental impacts while 
supplying roughly 30 percent of the 
city’s water. 

I want to congratulate the city of 
Santa Barbara for its dedicated efforts 
to preserve our precious natural re-
sources. Santa Barbara’s leadership 
will continue to make a profound dif-
ference for generations to come.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO BRYON J. YOUNG 
∑ Mr. CASEY. Mr. President, today I 
wish to honor the career of Mr. Bryon 
J. Young, executive director of the 
Army Contracting Command—Aber-
deen Proving Ground (ACC–APG). Mr. 
Young will be retiring after 40 years of 
distinguished service to the country. 
Throughout his career, Mr. Young has 
proven himself a true public servant 
and his leadership will be truly missed. 
I would like to take this time to send 
my congratulations to Mr. Young on 
his retirement and reflect upon his 
long career, exemplified by his hard 
work, dedication, and passion. 

Mr. Young dedicated his career to the 
defense and service of his Nation and 
his fellow citizens. A graduate of the 
University of Delaware and Boston 
University in the 1970s, Mr. Young 
went on to complete degrees at the De-
fense Systems Management College 
Program manager’s course and execu-
tive program manager’s course, as well 
as the U.S. Army War College and the 
U.S. Army Command and General Staff 
College. 

Prior to his time with the Army Con-
tracting Command, Mr. Young served 
for 27 years as an air defense officer in 
the Army with the 101st Airborne Divi-
sion and as an ROTC instructor at 
Princeton University. Throughout his 
career, Mr. Young has displayed a com-
mitment to excellence, and his numer-
ous commands over the years are a tes-
tament to his work ethic and dedica-
tion. Among his many commands, Mr. 
Young has served as director of the 
U.S. Army Research Development and 
Engineering Command Contracting 
Center, director of the U.S. Army Con-
tracting Agency in Falls Church, Vir-
ginia, chief of staff to the Army Con-
tracting Agency, commander of the De-
fense Contract Management Agency 
Raytheon, and procurement team chief 
of U.S. Army Missile Command. Mr. 
Young’s years of service and experience 
have benefited not only those around 
him, but the Nation as a whole. In his 
most recent role as executive director 
of the Army Contracting Command— 
Aberdeen Proving Ground, Mr. Young 
managed a geographically dispersed 
contracting center responsible for exe-
cuting more than 35,000 contracting ac-
tions valued at $11 billion. 

Mr. Young’s dedication to the Armed 
Services and our country are evident 
not only from his four decades of serv-
ice and leadership, but also from his 
numerous decorations, which include 
the Defense Superior Service Medal, 
Legion of Merit, Defense Meritorious 
Service Medal, Meritorious Service 
Medal, Army Commendation Medal, 
and the Army Achievement Medal. 

Throughout his long and distin-
guished career in public service, Mr. 

Young has always placed his commu-
nity and country first. We are all 
grateful for his dedicated service which 
will long be remembered. On behalf of 
the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 
and a grateful Nation, I would like to 
once again extend my congratulations 
to Mr. Young on his retirement and 
thank him for his decades of public 
service. I wish him all the best in the 
years ahead.∑ 

f 

MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT 

A message from the President of the 
United States was communicated to 
the Senate by Mr. Pate, one of his sec-
retaries. 

f 

EXECUTIVE MESSAGE REFERRED 

As in executive session the Presiding 
Officer laid before the Senate a mes-
sage from the President of the United 
States submitting a nomination which 
was referred to the Committee on Com-
merce, Science, and Transportation. 

(The message received today is print-
ed at the end of the Senate pro-
ceedings.) 

f 

MESSAGES FROM THE HOUSE 

ENROLLED BILLS SIGNED 

At 9:33 a.m., a message from the 
House of Representatives, delivered by 
Mrs. Cole, one of its reading clerks, an-
nounced that the Speaker has signed 
the following enrolled bills: 

S. 1555. An act to award a Congressional 
Gold Medal, collectively, to the Filipino vet-
erans of World War II, in recognition of the 
dedicated service of the veterans during 
World War II. 

S. 2234. An act to award the Congressional 
Gold Medal, collectively, to the members of 
the Office of Strategic Services (OSS) in rec-
ognition of their superior service and major 
contributions during World War II. 

The enrolled bills were subsequently 
signed by the President pro tempore 
(Mr. HATCH). 

At 1:47 p.m., a message from the 
House of Representatives, delivered by 
Mrs. Cole, one of its reading clerks, an-
nounced that the House has passed the 
following bills, without amendment: 

S. 817. An act to provide for the addition of 
certain real property to the reservation of 
the Siletz Tribe in the State of Oregon. 

S. 818. An act to amend the Grand Ronde 
Reservation Act to make technical correc-
tions, and for other purposes. 

S. 2873. An act to require studies and re-
ports examining the use of, and opportuni-
ties to use, technology-enabled collaborative 
learning and capacity building models to im-
prove programs of the Department of Health 
and Human Services, and for other purposes. 

S. 3076. An act to amend title 38, United 
States Code, to authorize the Secretary of 
Veterans Affairs to furnish caskets and urns 
for burial in cemeteries of States and tribal 
organizations of veterans without next of 
kin or sufficient resources to provide for cas-
kets or urns, and for other purposes. 

S. 3492. An act to designate the Traverse 
City VA Community-Based Outpatient Clinic 
of the Department of Veterans Affairs in 
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